The Bursary Program of the Health Officers Council of British Columbia
The Health Officers Council of British Columbia (HOC) administers two bursary funds that have been established in order to support post graduate students in public/community/population health.  The HOC is comprised of Medical Heath Officers and public health physicians in British Columbia.  The HOC bursary committee reviews applications for the bursaries, presents its recommendations to the HOC membership and annually funds are released to successful candidates upon recommendation of the entire HOC.
The bursaries are: 

The Isabel Loucks Foster Public Health Bursary and the British Columbia Associated Boards of Health, Dr. Ken Benson Memorial Bursary. 

A brief biography of the persons in whose name the bursaries were established may be found at the end of the terms of reference. 
Funds are held at the Vancouver Foundation in Vancouver, BC.

Terms of Reference:

Availability

· Bursaries in an amount of up to $3000 are available to eligible applicants.  
Conditions

· Bursaries are awarded on a one time basis only.

· Candidates must provide proof of enrollment and standing in a public/community/population health program acceptable to the HOC review committee.
· The course of studies will normally be taken at a British Columbia post secondary institution (acceptable to the HOC review committee) though in some circumstances consideration may be given to out of province institutions or to distance programs. 

Eligibility

· Preferred applicants will be front line and/or junior supervisory staff currently in active practice in a public/community/ population health discipline (e.g. public health nurse, nutritionist, environmental health officers, etc).

· Must be enrolled in a post-graduate program studying in a field of public/community/population health practice. 

· Preferred candidates will be ordinarily resident and employed in BC and intending to return to their home community on completion of their program. 

· Preference will be give to candidates from rural communities who intend to return to practice in that community. 

· Bursaries are to support and build capacity in public/community/population health practice and will not normally be awarded for research or academic career paths.

· At least one letter of reference must be from a more senior person in the current employment.
Application

·  The application forms and required documentation is found at the end of the Terms of Reference.

Timeline

· Application (accompanied by all relevant required supporting documentation) will be forwarded to the chair, Health Officers Council by September 15th. Successful candidates will be notified by Oct. 31st. The entire amount of the award will be forwarded to the successful candidate by Dec. 31st. 
Biographies

JESSIE ISABEL LOUCKS FOSTER

Jessie Isabel Loucks (Isabel) was born on May 17, 1917, and completed her secondary schooling in Regina.  During her teenage years she was active in the church C.G.I.T. group and attended several summer camp sessions. Prior to leaving for University, she completed a secretarial course at the Technical School.  At 18 years of age she entered the University of British Columbia's School of Nursing, received her R.N. from the Vancouver General Hospital (earning the Bedside Nursing prize) and her B.A.Sc. (Nursing) degree from U.B.C. in 1940.  She was employed as a Public Health Nurse for 3 years - in Vancouver, Duncan and Cranbrook - prior to receiving a scholarship to attend Johns Hopkins School of Hygiene and Public Health in Baltimore, Maryland.  She received her Masters degree in Public Health Administration (M.P.H.) in 1944.

That same year, she was married in Baltimore to Robert (Bob) Foster, a naturalized American of Austrian birth. He was a portrait photographer from New York City.  The Fosters resided in the Eastern United States for 4 years - in New York City, Hartford, Conn., and Louisville, Kentucky - where Isabel continued to work as a health educator and as a public health nurse. In 1948, they moved to Seattle, Washington, and established a home on Mercer Island in 1953.  They had no children. Bob died of a coronary attack in 1959.

Isabel was employed as an Occupational Health Nurse with Pan American World Airways, from 1949 to 1971.  During this time, she enjoyed annual holidays abroad, was active in the professional nursing groups, in the Mercer Island Presbyterian Church, and in the Washington Athletic Club.  In 1971, her position was abolished due to financial cutbacks.  She accepted early retirement and returned to live in Vancouver.  She regained her Canadian Citizenship, which she had relinquished during her years in the U.S., and became involved in community activities, acting as a docent at the Vancouver Aquarium, lawn bowling, playing bridge, and participating in activities at St. Giles United Church.

Isabel passed away of a stroke in May 1998, in Vancouver.
The Isabel Loucks Foster bursary is available to both physicians and non-physicians. 

Kenneth Benson

M.B.Ch.B, LMCC, DPH, FRCPC

Dr. Benson was a Professor Emeritus, Department of Epidemiology at the University of British Columbia.  Dr. Benson was a man of vision, an inspirational leader of public health provincially, nationally and internationally.  Possessing forthright honesty, clarity and a great sense of humour, he was as masterful at chairing meetings and hearings of the Community Care Facilities Board as he was in hosting garden parties.

He was Born in Edinburgh, Scotland.  During the 2nd World War he served as a 21-year-old executive officer in the British Royal Navy in 1945, and proudly commanded his own minesweeper down the Thames.  Dr. Benson graduated in medicine from the University of Edinburgh in 1951.  After a brief stint in general practice in Edinburgh and Crief, he immigrated to Canada in 1956.  

He was the Medical Health Officer in Prince George during an outbreak of polio shortly after his emigration.  He dedicated the rest of his career to public health and his contributions were numerous.  He was awarded the Fraser Memorial Gold Medal in 1958, the R.C.Defries Award in 1979 (from the Canadian Public Health Association) and the James M. Robinson Memorial Prize in 1987 (Department of Health Care and Epidemiology, UBC).

Dr. Benson worked as a Medical Health Officer in Prince George, Victoria and Courtenay.  He became the Provincial Health Officer and was an Associate Deputy Minister within the Ministry of Health Responsible for Public Health.  He served on many provincial / federal task forces and was two times the President of the Canadian Public Health Association.  He continued working after normal retirement as the Chair of the Community Care Facilities Appeal Board and as a consultant to the Associated Boards of Health.

He was instrumental in establishing the Associated Boards of Health public health bursaries otherwise known as the Ken Benson Award.  This bursary provides grants to non-physician public health workers to support them in further public health training.

Dr. Benson died suddenly of a heart attack at age 71 while preparing to launch his boat for a fishing trip on September 18, 1996.
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